
I write in response to Spencie Love’s guest column (“UNC denigrates campus champion’s memory,” 12/22/04) because Ms. Love badly misrepresented both my reasons for initiating the campaign for a “moratorium and dialogue on the Bell Award” and Cornelia Phillips Spencer’s history.


The focus of our campaign was never to “attack” Spencer as an individual, but to expose how the university has suppressed its history of racism as well as the enormous sacrifices and contributions made by African Americans to the university.  We still want the university to acknowledge and repudiate its history of slavery, white supremacy, and institutional racism.  Just as importantly, we want the university to publicly celebrate those who have been left out of official university histories and the commemorative landscape.  Our purpose is to get people on campus and in the community thinking and talking about these issues, not to discredit one university icon.  Why?  Because we still live with institutional racism.  It is still destroying black lives and eating away at the soul of America.  But we must learn to see it and understand its historical origins, or we can do nothing to challenge it.  And we must cultivate a strong moral stand, in ourselves and in our institutions, rather than whitewash history and ignore injustice.


Unlike Spencie Love, I find nothing “courageous” about a woman who joined with racist male activists of the Democratic Party--many of them past and future university leaders--to suppress black freedom during Reconstruction.  I don’t think the UNC housekeepers, mostly women of color, would think Spencer was courageous for helping to establish the rule of Jim Crow that consigned them to a demeaned, racially defined laboring caste.  Love discusses Spencer as if she were a lone individual with racist views, not an important leader in a white supremacy movement that set back black freedom a hundred years.  Nothing could be further from the truth.  

Our hope in subjecting Spencer to public scrutiny is to open a discussion about the university’s historical support for slavery and white supremacy, and how that still affects us today as institutional racism.  If the university suppresses that discussion, and the Bell Award is retired merely as a way of avoiding further controversy, then Spencer will have been made a scapegoat.  Rest assured that those of us committed to a just society will do our best not to allow this to happen.
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